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Doctrine of Foreign Equivalents May Not Apply to Marks 
Combining English and Non-English Words  

09.28.2023 By Meichelle R. MacGregor 

 

A non-English language mark may preclude U.S. registration of an English mark having the 
same meaning, as we previously wrote. But this “doctrine of foreign equivalents” is a guideline, 
not an absolute rule.  It may not apply to a combination mark having an English component in 
addition to its non-English component. 

The key issue is whether the average purchaser would stop and translate the non-English word. 

An applicant sought to register SUNSET SUSHI & DESIGN for bar and Japanese restaurant 
services (disclaiming the exclusive right to use “sushi” apart from this mark). 

 

The Examining Attorney refused registration based on the prior registration of BANSHOO 
SUSHI BAR & DESIGN for restaurant and bar services.  The registrant stated that the English 
translation of “BANSHOO” is ”sunset.” 
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The applicant appealed to the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board (TTAB), which reversed the 
refusal of registration. 

The respective services were in part identical.  The applicant argued that the trade channels 
were different because the registrant’s restaurant was in a hotel with transient customers and 
traditional dining whereas applicant’s restaurant was an intimate, small setting, chef-selected 
dining experience.  However, since neither party’s identifications had trade channel restrictions, 
the TTAB presumed the trade channels to be the same. 

Nevertheless, the TTAB held that these similarities were outweighed by differences in the marks 
themselves.  Although the registrant’s mark contained the Japanese word BANSHOO, which 
means the same as the applicant’s word SUNSET, the TTAB took judicial notice that “sushi” is 
an English word. It stated that a mark combining words in different languages had frequently 
been found not to be governed by the doctrine of foreign equivalents, such as TAVERNA 
COSTERA, GLACÉ LITE, and LE CASE.  The TTAB concluded that consumers would not stop 
and translate BANSHOO as “sunset.”     

Accordingly, the TTAB held that the doctrine of foreign equivalents did not apply in this case, 
that the dominant literal portions of the respective marks were dissimilar in appearance, 
connotation, and commercial impression and that the respective different design elements 
added to this difference. 

In re DBMG, LLC, Application No. 90185762 (T.T.A.B. August 3, 2023)  

Author’s Note: 

If you wish to adopt a mark consisting of a non-English word that would be blocked from 
registration by an existing English equivalent, you may be able to avoid that preclusion by 
adding an English component to your mark and perhaps also a distinctively different design 
element. 

For further information, please contact Meichelle R. MacGregor or your CLL attorney. 
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Meichelle R. MacGregor 

 

Partner 

Email | 212.790.9259 

Meichelle practices in the IP and litigation fields and counsels clients on a wide range of 
intellectual property including trademarks, trade dress, licensing, copyrights, domain names and 
e-commerce.  She also handles commercial and corporate disputes.  
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